MeetingNotes
OLA Legislative Committee

Special Districts Office

727 Center St NE
Salem, Oregon 97310
March 27, 2007 - 
2:00-4:00

1) Introductions & Housekeeping


Present: Jim Scheppke, Diedre Conkling, Sara Charlton, Mo Cole, Cara List, Abigail Elder, George Bell, Pat Duke, Janet Webster, Nan Heim.

2) Action Items from last meeting 
a) Legislative Day
All in all, the day was a success with around 35 people participating.  We reached at least two thirds of the legislators with actual appointments.  The book give away continues to be highly successful.  OASL’s Read poster effort was also well received.  We do need written documentation on the timing and responsibilities for the event.  This will include a calendar and a list of tasks with who is responsible.   As we expand to include OASL (formerly OEMA), we need to coordinate well.  We like to see the Read poster opportunity expanded and perhaps the addition of other books beyond childrens.  FYI, the Read posters will be displayed in the Galleria sometime in April/May.

b) Send congressional delegation packets on DOPA and Net Neutrality
See below under Federal Legislative Day. 
3) State Librarian's Report
The State Library budget passed the Senate.  The process was quite smooth and thanks for extended to Nan for facilitating a meeting with Senator Galizio so there were no cuts.  The Ready to Read bill is waiting for a hearing in the Senate.  We do not anticipate any problems. 
Jim continues to monitor the Jackson County situation.  He helped the county delegation on their visit to DC by arranging a meeting with the ALA Washington Office.  Wyden’s bill would kepp the funds with a 5 year phase out.  If Congress doesn’t pass the bill (attached to the Iraq War funding legislation) or Bush vetoes it, the library system will close April 7.  Layoff notices have been sent.

4) Lobbyists' report
Nan gave an update on current legislation.
a) HB 2116 – Ready to Read Grant Program
Public Hearing and Work Session was held on February 9th.  Pat Duke testified on OLA’s behalf in support of the changes and encouraging legislators to consider increasing the funding to $2 per child. It passed the House 58 to 1 with 1 Absent on February 21st.  It has been referred to the Senate Education and General Government Committee and is waiting for a hearing.

b) SB 5523 – State Library Budget
Joint Ways and Means Sub Committee on Education heard the bill on February 12th. Connie Bennett and Abigail Elder testified on behalf of OLA in support of the budget. It passed out of the Committee on March 7th with minor amendments and no cuts. It passed the Senate March 22nd 19 to 8 and has been referred to House Ways and Means. 
c) HJR 14 SB 80 – Double Majority Repeal

A hearing was held on SB 80  in the Senate Finance and Revenue Committee on February 28th.  Nan Heim testified on OLA’s behalf using the briefing paper and the State Library’s summary of election results since 1997. HJR 14 was heard on March 26th with Sara Charlton and Aletha Bonebrake providing masterful testimony.  This would remove the double majority requirement from May elections in addition to the November ones.

d) HB 2843 - Obscenity Statutes Revision

This has been introduced by Representative Olson with broad support.  While we got our library exemption in the bill, some fine points were omitted. We had been assured that university libraries would be included as well as language about sending as this could impact our internet delivery of material.  It has been referred to the House Judiciary Committee. 
e) SB 950 - Email Address Privacy

This would amend ORS 192.502(22) to protect patrons’ email addresses from public disclosure. It was heard by the Senate Judiciary on March 26th with Nan testifying.  It was passed out unanimously with a “do pass” recommendation” with our clarifying amendment.  The amendment made it clear that email addresses could not be disclosed with or without the library patron’s name.

f) SB 712 - County Law Libraries

It would allow counties to use law library fees for purposes other than the support of the law library if deemed in excess.  It has been introduced by Senator Larry George and referred to the Judiciary Committee. Nan will contact Linda Faulken, the law librarian at Lane County and an OLA member, if more information is needed.

g) SB 370 - Mandated Physical Education

The Senate Education and General Government held a hearing on February 27th. Jim Tindall of OEMA testified in opposition of the bill.  The Committee passed the bill out to Ways and Means.  There was some concern (Senators Metzger and Kruse) about unfunded mandates.
h) HB 2920 – Mandating Provision of Freeware

This would requires State Library, depository libraries and public libraries to install and maintain freeware so that members of public can view, print and make copies of public documents, if in doing so library does not incur additional administrative or operational expense. It has been referred to Government Accountability and Information Technology with a hearing scheduled for April 2nd. Nan has had discussions with Representative Buckley who wants to send Microsoft a message.  A transition to open source software is laudable but difficult. We will wait and see where this one goes.  Nan will meet with Buckley again to point out our concerns.
i) SB 5515 – Higher Ed budget

This is pending in the Ways and Means Education Subcommittee

j) SJR 30 – Anti 65% Solution

OLA is one of many signatories on this resolution that supports education investment while opposing the 65% solution approach.
k) Other funding issues

There are also several higher ed library funding issues buried in agency budgets.  It is hard to have several possibly competing projects.  We need to try to not get pushed into prioritizing. 

i) $500,000 in DAS’s budget for OSU’s OregonExplorer Project that is jointly run by the OSU Libraries and OSU’s Institute for Natural Resources. WE think this has been cut to $250,000 in the last budget proposal.  Janet will get information to Nan.

ii) Another is for the Regional Service Center that would be a storage and delivery center for Oregon’s academic libraries.  It is in the Governor’s Budget as a possible expenditure of lottery funds. Cara has drafted an issue brief on this and will revise after our discussion to one page with a snappier title.  The figure also needs to be checked and where the project currently sits in the budget priorities.

iii) There is funding for a new library at EOU.  We are not sure where this now sits in the priorities.  Janet will check with the new university librarian, Karen Clay.

We discussed the recently released Ways and Means Co-chairs budget proposal. It puts OLA in a difficult position as we need to support all libraries.  The co-chairs are planning public field meetings with tentative dates and locations as follows.

April 4 – Eugene 6 pr 7 pm

April 6 – Astoria 7 pm

April 11 – Portland

April 12 – Video connect with Bend/Ontario/The Dalles/Pendleton 6-9 pm

Arpil 13 – Medford 7 pm

April 14 – Coos Bay noon

We should try and get an OLA member to speak on behalf of support for the continuum of education at all meetings.  Nan and Janet will craft some simple talking points.  George reminded us to be cognizant of the early childhood issues.
Diedre mentioned another bill of interest to OLA, SB 824 that would allow a city to create a special service district within the city limits.  This could be problematic especially if it did require an elected board so there was separation from the city.  Districts ideally should be inclusive rather than exclusive by city limits. Diedre will be testifying on behalf of Special Districts and will keep us informed.
Janet asked about SB 994 (funding of OPB and Oregon Arts Commission) and SB 995 that provide funding for heritage conservation.  We need to find out if this funds the Oregon Historical Society research library.  If so, we should support it.   Nan and Janet will do more investigation.

5) Federal Legislative Day planning
Major issues should be LSTA funding, DOPA reintroduction, Net Neutrality, Copyright and Public Archiving of scientific research. The funding to rural counties may still be an issue if not resolved pronto. Those attending include: Jim, Gregory Lum (OASL president elect), Doug Hendricks (State library board chair). Alice Myers (Multnomah County board member), Sarah Beasley (OLA president-elect), Pam Broadus (Oregon ACRL representative), Janet Webster, Sara Charlton.

Janet suggested that we assemble some material for packets.  ALA will provide quite a bit and the State Library will do a one pager on LSTA funding with a map showing distribution.  We discussed the need to put an Oregon face on DOPA in particular.  If passed, it could affect schools and their use of L-Net as it may block chat.  It would also affect any library using the E-rate or LSTA funding for internet access and their ability to use social networking tools such as wikis, blogs, MySpace, flickr, utube.  We agreed to do the following to collect information:

a) Abigail:  post a message to Libs-OR and the Hotline asking libraries what social networking tools are being used, and if anyone is being proactive about appropriate use of the tools.  This will give us a sampling of how libraries and their patrons are creatively using the new tools.

b) Pat – write up how his teen advisory council uses MySpace and how that use is covered by his library’s internet policy.

c) Cara – review the IF Committee survey on internet policies to see if they cover social networking tools.  Contact Bob Kingston about the possible need to include this issue in the next survey.

d) Janet – check Rep. Hooley’s web site to see if she still features any link to DOPA.

We also discussed how to promote ALA’s Virtual Legislative Day.  
a) Diedre – check on what ALA is doing and if we can use their email mechanism.  We’ll probably need to write a couple of canned messages for people to use with an Oregon spin

b) Janet – look at who is doing institutional repositories and create a fact sheet about what’s happening in Oregon.  This can be used in the packets and by academic librarians contacting the Oregon delegation.  It would be a way to get academics more involved.

6) Action Item Review
a) Legislative Day planning document (Sara, Janet & Diedre)
b) Oregon legislation 

i) Janet will follow up on EOU’s plans and the DAS budget and get to Nan.

ii) Cara will revise the Regional Services Center briefing paper.

c) Regional hearings

i) Janet and Nan will draft talking points. 

ii)  Janet and Diedre will coordinate representation at the various sites.

d) Federal Legislative Day

i) Packet material

(1) DOPA: 

(a) A summary of who is using what social networking tools – Abigail

(b) A short description of Wilsonville’s  teen advisory council use of MySpace  - Pat

(c) A review of IF Committee survey on internet policies as related to  cover social networking tools - Cara 

(d) Contact Bob Kingston about the possible need to include this issue in the next survey – Cara

(e) Check Rep. Hooley’s and Walden’s web sites  - Janet

(2) LSTA:

(a) Map and description of Oregon projects – Jim

(3) Scholarly communication

(a) Fact sheet on IRs in Oregon – Janet

ii) Virtual Legislative Day

iii) Check on ALA’s activities and propose a strategy of OLA - Diedre
Next Meeting:

May 22, 2007  2-4
Special Districts Office, Salem 
